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U.S. Manufacturing Council Meeting
Tuesday, April 30, 2013
9:30 a.m. – 12:00 p.m. (EDT)
Summary

USG Participants

· Rebecca Blank, Deputy Secretary 

· Francisco Sánchez, Under Secretary 

· Mark Doms, Under Secretary 

· Nicole Lamb-Hale, Assistant Secretary 

· Chandra Brown, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Manufacturing 

· Neal Orringer, Senior Advisor to the Secretary for Manufacturing

· Matt Erskine, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Economic Development

· Phil Singerman, Associate Director for Innovation and Industry Services

· Jennifer Pilat, Director, Office of Advisory Committees

· Elizabeth Emanuel, Deputy Director, Office of Advisory Committees
· Don Graves, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Small Business, Community Development and Housing Policy, U.S. Department of the Treasury

· Jane Oates, Assistant Secretary for Employment and Training Administration, U.S. Department of Labor
· Libby Wayman, Senior Advisor  to the Assistant Secretary for Manufacturing, U.S. Department of Energy

· Jason Miller, Special Assistant to the President for Manufacturing Policy

Board Members Attending

· Michael Laszkiewicz, Vice President and General Manager, Rockwell Automation, Chair (WI)

· Mary Isbister, President, GenMet, Vice Chair (WI)

· Joseph B. Anderson, Jr., Chairman & CEO, TAG Holdings LLC (MI)

· Christie Wong Barrett, CEO, Mac Arthur Corporation (MI)

· Stephan G. Braig, President & CEO, Trexel Incorporated (MA)

· J. Joseph Burgess, President & CEO, Aegion Corporation (MO)

· Michael J. Cadigan, General Manager, Microelectronics Systems and Technology Group, IBM (NY)

· Carlos M. Cardoso, Chairman, President & CEO, Kennametal Incorporated (PA)

· Mark Chandler, Senior Vice President, Cisco Systems Incorporated (CA)

· Cody Friesen, President and Chief Technical Officer, Fluidic Energy (AZ)

· Hiroyuki Fujita, President & CEO, Quality Electrodynamics, LLC (OH)

· Albert M. Green, CEO, Kent Displays Incorporated (OH)

· David Hastings, President & CEO, Mount Vernon Mills Incorporated (SC)

· Eric L. Kelly, President & CEO, Overland Storage (CA)

· Joel Lorentzen, CEO, Genesis Systems Group (IA)

· Claudine Martinez, President & General Counsel, MCT Industries (NM)

· Shirish Pareek, Founder & CEO, Hydraulex Global (MI)

· Andra Rush, CEO, The Rush Group (MI)

· Susan Smyth, Director - Manufacturing Systems Lab, General Motors Company (MI)

· Roy Sweatman, President, Southern Manufacturing Technologies Incorporated (FL)

· Jeff Wilcox, Vice President – Engineering, Lockheed Martin Corporation (MD)

· Carol Williams, Executive Vice President – Manufacturing & Engineering, Supply Chain and Environmental, Health & Safety Operations, The Dow Chemical Company (MI)

· Bill Zahner, President & CEO, A. Zahner Company (MO)
Session Summary
The Manufacturing Council (Council) held their first meeting on Tuesday, April 30, 2013 in Washington DC. The purpose of the meeting was to share with Council members the many resources available to them throughout their term and to brief them on current manufacturing initiatives throughout the federal government.  
Mike Laszkiewicz, Council Chair, opened the meeting, gaveling the group to order and providing a brief overview of the meeting agenda.  Chair Laszkiewicz welcomed Council members to their first meeting and reminded members that as part of their new member orientation, they would hear from a number of Commerce and government officials before they would deliberate on and discuss the topics Council members see as priorities for the manufacturing industry.  Chair Laszkiewicz then welcomed Commerce Deputy Secretary Blank to the meeting, and turned the floor over to her.

Deputy Secretary Blank welcomed the group and emphasized how the Department of Commerce (Commerce) looks to the Council for guidance on strategies, policies and programs, particularly because it is the only federal advisory committee composed solely of industry leaders representing U.S. manufacturing. 
The Deputy Secretary highlighted the national strategy for manufacturing outlined in the President’s budget, which includes support for an educated workforce, 21st century infrastructure, and strong research and development.  In particular, Deputy Secretary Blank reminded Council members that the budget proposals are based on the belief that over the next 10 years the U.S. will have an increasingly attractive energy situation, increasingly competitive labor costs and productivity, and overall projected economic growth.  These trends – along with strong research universities and IP protections – will make the U.S. a magnet for business investments, both foreign and domestic.

The Deputy Secretary emphasized the importance of seizing this unique moment, and two specific initiatives in the President’s budget to do so – the Investing in Manufacturing Communities Partnership (IMC) and the National Network for Manufacturing Innovation (NNMI).  The IMC initiative directs agencies across the federal government to coordinate their resources and funding to help communities throughout the U.S. think strategically about how best to align their local assets and foster public-private partnerships to attract long-term business investment.  The IMC will ultimately make available competitive awards to communities – awards that help communities fund projects in key areas such as research, technology transfer, physical infrastructure improvement, or workforce development.
The Deputy Secretary also highlighted the budget’s support for innovation through the NNMI.  In his budget, the President requested Congress to authorize a one-time $1 billion investment, to be matched by private and other non-federal funds, to create a network of 15 institutes that bring together businesses, universities and community colleges, and government to keep the U.S. on the cutting edge of new manufacturing technologies and processes.  A pilot project has been launched in Youngstown, Ohio and this year the President plans to launch three more institutes. 

Before concluding her remarks and swearing in the new Council, the Deputy Secretary asked Council members for their input on these initiatives, as well as their thoughts on what communities can do to encourage manufacturers to expand in the U.S. She also asked the Council for their continued support to build on the all-time record of $2.2 trillion in U.S. exports last year.
Following Deputy Secretary Blank’s remarks, Francisco Sánchez, Under Secretary of Commerce for International Trade, spoke to the group about the President’s National Export Initiative, noting that manufactured goods exports increased 47 percent between 2009 and 2012 – reaching a record $1.35 trillion for 2012.  Under Secretary Sánchez also highlighted the Trans-Pacific Partnership, thanking the Council for their work on this during the previous term, and gave an update on the Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership.  
Assistant Secretary for Manufacturing and Services Nicole Lamb-Hale spoke to the Council next, welcoming new members and thanking returning Council members for their work during the last term.  She also underscored the importance of the Council’s work to the Department of Commerce.

Assistant Secretary Lamb-Hale then introduced the newest member of the Commerce Manufacturing and Services team, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Manufacturing Chandra Brown.  Ms. Brown introduced herself to the new Council members and took a few minutes to share her experiences as both a member and vice-chair of the previous Manufacturing Council, as well as a member of the Department of Commerce staff.  

Following the conclusion of Ms. Brown’s remarks, the Council heard from Neal Orringer (Office of the Secretary of Commerce), Phil Singerman (National Institute of Standards and Technology), and Matt Erskine (Economic Development Administration).  Each person spoke about the initiatives their offices are working on in the manufacturing sector – including the Investing in Manufacturing Communities, the Make it in America Initiative, the Manufacturing Extension Partnership, and the Manufacturing Technology Acceleration Centers.
The next group the Council members heard from as part of their new member orientation was the ex-officio agency representatives.  From the Department of Labor’s Employment and Training Administration, Assistant Secretary Jane Oates highlighted some of the great work done with the previous Council and the Department of Labor on workforce development.  Assistant Secretary Oates emphasized the importance of strong partnerships between the Council and the agencies in order to have a successful advisory committee with strong recommendations.  Assistant Secretary Oates also provided the Council with an overview of the Department of Labor’s Community College Building Grant.

From the Treasury Department, Don Graves, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Small Business, Community Development and Housing Policy, spoke to the Council members about tax policy and the Department’s interest in hearing from Council members about how tax policy can be improved to help manufacturers.  Mr. Graves also spoke briefly about the Small Business Credit Initiative and the Small Business Lending Fund.

Following Mr. Graves’ remarks, Libby Wayman, Director of the Clean Energy Manufacturing Initiative at the Department of Energy, talked with Council members about the Department’s new Clean Energy Manufacturing Initiative.  Ms. Wayman reinforced the comments made by others when she asked Council members for their assistance in guiding the Administration’s efforts in this new initiative.

After hearing from the ex-officio agency representatives, Jason Miller, Special Assistant to the President for Manufacturing Policy, spoke to the group emphasizing the need for prioritization as Council members look to determine the scope of their work.  Mr. Miller asked Council members to consider what things the Administration can do to highlight a vision or generate momentum in manufacturing.  He also asked Council members to consider where the Administration can reasonably take action when determining the priorities for the Council’s term.

The Council members also received an economic briefing from Under Secretary Mark Doms following the presentations from other government and agency officials.  The economic briefing covered the current events, challenges and opportunities for manufacturing in the U.S. economy.  
After receiving briefings from Department of Commerce staff, ex-officio agency staff and the White House, the Council Vice-Chair, Mary Isbister, led a conversation with members about what they see as the major priorities facing the manufacturing industry.  Topics discussed by members ranged from innovation and research and development, to STEM education and workforce development, to tax policy, to manufacturing energy needs, to identifying cross-cutting issues.  Members shared an interest in advancing competitiveness in the manufacturing industry, and suggested ideas like a research and development tax credit for technology that encourages innovation and increases competitiveness.  Members also focused on the importance of considering a wide range of solutions when addressing workforce development, including finding ways to attract highly skilled STEM teachers, and improved science education.  Also related to the Council’s workforce discussion, members mentioned the importance of focusing on reaching a level of advantage, rather than a level of sufficiency in the goals they set – and many members shared the opinion that the Council should consider ways to create advantages with vocational skills.  Many Council members also brought up their concerns related to energy, specifically access to inexpensive energy, and making sure it is a priority the Council focuses on.  Lastly, Council members agreed that there are many issues – such as small businesses priorities and rural community priorities – that need to be addressed in coordination with the many other issues the Council will take up, as they are too cross-cutting to be considered on their own.
Before adjourning the meeting, Chair Laszkiewicz and Vice-Chair Isbister thanked everyone for their updates and input, and briefly discussed next steps, including informing attendees that the Council will meet again in July in Washington, D.C.
